
MINUTES OF THE WEST MEON PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 1st FEBRUARY 2022
AT 7.30PM IN WEST MEON VILLAGE HALL

THOSE PRESENT: Cllrs A Trenchard (Chair), J Nicholson (Vice Chair), C Adams, M Edwards, R
Gedye, G Silk & C Waller.

BY INVITATION: City and County Cllr H Lumby (until 8.10pm).

APOLOGIES: City Cllr L Ruffell.

MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC: Messrs Walker & Sturgess (until 8.30pm).

Wmpc 2048 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Members were reminded of their responsibility to declare any personal or prejudicial interest
which they may have in any item of business on the agenda. Cllr Edwards declared an interest in
item Wmpc 2050.

Wmpc 2049 MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on the 11th January 2022 were approved.

Wmpc 2050 MEETING OPENED TO THE PUBLIC

The Chair brought this item forward and the meeting was opened to the public and there were no
issues raised.

Wmpc 2051 CITY & COUNTY COUNCILLOR LUMBY

Cllr Lumby provided a report which had been circulated prior to the meeting (Appendix A).

Cllr Lumby advised of the proposed installation of speed cameras between Tisted and Bramdean
on the A272.

The Parish Council reported that there are still problems with the siting of wheelie bins on Church
Lane, and Cllr Lumby will follow this up.

Wmpc 2052 CLERK’S REPORT

The Clerk advised that he internal auditor’s risk assessment took place on 14th January 2022, and
a follow up meeting with Councillors to discuss the proposed lease agreements,  financial
regulations and risk assessment findings took place at the village hall on 28th January 2022, with
Cllrs Trenchard, Edwards and Nicholson. Findings are recorded in the Finance and Administration
section of the minutes. 

West Meon
Parish Council
c/o Mrs D Heppell, Email: clerk.westmeon@parish.hants.gov.uk



The Clerk circulated correspondence letters on grant applications to Councillors in the meeting.

Wmpc 2053 PLANNING

Cllr Lumby advised of the appeal for Land to the rear of Hayden Barn Cottage, Hayden Lane,
Warnford, SO32 3LF. The Parish Council advised they had not been notified of the appeal and the
Clerk would check that WMPC comments on the planning application were registered with SDNP.

Wmpc 2054 HIGHWAYS AND TRANSPORTATION

The Parish Council advised that HCC had not cleared the ditch at Station Road yet, and Council
Lumby agreed to check progress on this matter.

It was noted some work had been carried out on the Beech tree on Station Road.

Council Lumby advised that the request for parking restrictions outside the butcher’s shop is on
HCC’s list.

Wmpc 2055  COMMUNITY, HOUSING AND RECREATION

a) It was reported by Mr Walker that draft proposals would be drawn up with the sports club
and Parish Council for the reinstatement of land if the boules court fails after 10 years.  The
Parish Council discussed options of 10 years and 20 years reinstatement of the land, and
the obligations of the sports club and responsibilities of the Parish Council if the Boules
court fails.

Mr Walker would like the lease signed before he applies for planning permission. The
Parish Council advised that the Parish are required to inform Parishioners of the Parish
Council intentions for the scheme and plans at the next Annual Parish meeting on 28th April
2022.

b) Items for the Parish News include: the Lengthsman is due in March 2022; and the armed
forces day parade is going through West Meon from 10.00am to 11.00am on 25th June.

c) Cllr Nicholson reported progress on the Platinum Jubilee Day and asked whether
contributions could be sought from Metis Homes towards the celebrations.

d) Cllr Waller advised that Blackwell & Moody are waiting for the stone to repair the war
memorial, and that South Coast Memorials are cleaning the cross.

e) Further quotes were circulated to Councillors for the replacement of the bench, and it was
agreed that it should be 1.8 metres long and cost no more than £1,000 + VAT.

f) The Parish Council noted that Cllr Waller had advised he had requested the bus drivers in
West Meon to complain to their senior managers at Stagecoach about any parking
obstructions at the junction outside the butcher’s shop on the High Street.

g) It was agreed that the WI would plant a copper beech tree for the Platinum Jubilee by the
rifle club.

Wmpc 2056 FINANCE AND ADMINISTRATION

a) Cllr Edwards reported on progress with meetings about the three lease agreements with
the rifle club, village hall and sports club. Cllr Edwards advised that 25% of the total costs
for drawing up the lease, land registry, land agents and boundary maps would need to be
met by the sports club in the agreement.



b) Following the meeting with Councillors on 28th January 2022, the internal auditor’s
recommendations from the risk assessment were received by the Parish Council. He
advised to continue progress with the 3 leases, adding the boules agreement when
approved by the Parish Council’s solicitors. The Parish Council unanimously agreed his
recommendations:
1) The next risk assessment should be carried out in three years’ time in 2025.
2) The emergency repairs allowance be increased to £1,000.
3) The play inspection log book updated by Cllr Waller should be circulated to all

Councilors and the Clerk, particularly in his absence, so that it can be maintained.
4) An increase in bank mandates for Councillors to authorise online payments.

c) The Clerk reported that the ¾ year audit is due on 10th February, and the Parish Council
confirmed that they would like the Clerk to proceed with the date of the appointment.

d) It was unanimously agreed that a grant to the Churchyard Clearing Party of £500.00 be
approved.

e) Further details of Firework costings be requested from J Ulph for the £500.00 grant and the
cost of the trolley for the village hall be reconsidered with the updated equipment costs.

f) Schedule of payments

Payments 11th January 2022

Recreation ground maintenance M Edwards                                                         £3,682.95

WM Village Hall INVOICE No 848                                                                              £56.00

Fair Account Risk assessment                                                                                  £200.00

BACS D Heppell salary
Expenses D Heppell                                                                                                   £39. 70
BACS HMRC £31.60
Grant to Churchyard Clearing Party                                                                          £500.00

It was resolved that the schedule of payments listed above be approved.

Wmpc 2057 ITEMS TO BE CONSIDERED AT THE NEXT MEETING

Ditches, lease agreement, Platinum Jubilee bench and tree on the recreation ground, war
memorial cleaning, VDS, grants.

Wmpc 2058 DATE OF NEXT MEETING

Tuesday 1st March, 12th April, 10th May, 14th June, 5th July, all at 7.30pm in the Village Hall.

Meeting finished at 9.20
pm

Chair       ……………………….



Appendix A Winchester City Councillor Report February 2022

Platinum Jubilee Celebrations

Winchester City Council has issued guidance and self-help information on its website to assist those
looking to organise street parties and other events to celebrate the Queen’s platinum jubilee. Details can
be found at: https://www.winchester.gov.uk/communityrecreation/queen-s-jubilee-celebrations

The information includes details as to how to apply for road closures. Note that residents must apply prior
to 11 March in order to ensure that their application is processed in time.  I understand that the traffic
team have already received a number of them. A link to relevant webpage is at
https://www.winchester.gov.uk/roads-highways/ special-event-road-closures. Any queries regarding
event road closure applications should be addressed to trafficteam@winchester.gov.uk.

Organisers may also wish to consider applying for grants from the council to help fund costs which will
enable the event to run, such as marketing, signage/banners, equipment, gazebos, venue hire and other
supplies to enable the event (e.g. glasses, cutlery, first aid kits etc.).

The grants are available as part of the council’s Small Grants programme. Further information on the
eligibility and criteria for the Small Grants programme, along with how to make an application, can be
found here. For further details contact Jane Chuhan, Funding and Development Officer, on email
jchuhan@winchester.gov.uk or phone 01962 848 256.

Residents survey
The council has commissioned the independent research agency, M.E.L Research Ltd, to undertake a
residents’ survey and separate young persons’ survey. This will ask at the doorstep the opinions of 1,600
residents from across the district (100 residents in each ward).

The young persons’ survey will include five hundred 18-24 year olds and also be carried out face to face.
This will include a mix of locations across the district taking in the two universities, shopping and leisure
centres. Each survey is expected to take around fifteen minutes.

The fieldwork will commence 31 January and run until 20 March 2022 with interviews conducted between
the hours of 10am to 8pm, Monday to Sunday.

All interviewers will have a letter of authorisation from the council and they will be carrying M.E.L
identification badges and wearing a branded hi-vis vest. They will also comply with the latest COVID-19
advice and guidance issued by the Government and the Market Research Society.

For more information contact Simon Howson (email showson@winchester.gov.uk) or telephone 01962 848
104l.

Southampton to London pipeline project

ESSO has permission to construct a replacement aviation fuel pipeline from Southampton to London. This
development was treated as Nationally Significant Infrastructure Project and permission was given by the
Secretary of State for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy in October 2020.  A section of the 97km
pipeline runs through this area, including and works involving vegetation clearance are underway.  This will
be followed by construction work over the summer, with planting and seeding from September.



An interactive map showing the area affected and other details can be found at https://
www.slpproject.co.uk/interactive-map/.

Mayor of Winchester’s Community Awards

The annual Mayor of Winchester’s Community Awards have been launched, aimed at individuals and
organisations that have made a real difference in the Winchester district.

The award recognises and celebrates those who have gone above and beyond the call of duty to help others
– which has been especially important as we continue to support each other with the pressures placed upon
us by the COVID-19 pandemic.

To nominate a person or organisation, complete the online form at winchester.gov.uk/ mayors-awards with
the details of your nominee(s).

The closing date for nominations is 18 February 2022.

2023 Parliamentary boundaries review
Residents will recall the consultation last year on proposed changed to the constituencies.
The process has now moved to the second consultation phase, with the Boundary Commission announcing
the locations and dates for public hearings. It is possible to book speaking slots at these; to book, visit the
dedicated public hearings page on our website and click on your chosen hearing.

The Boundary Commission currently propose to publish the representations received during the first
consultation period on their website at www.bcereviews.org.uk on 7 February. The consultation on these
starts on 22 February.

Priority Outcomes Fund

Winchester City Council's Priority Outcomes Fund opens for applications on 7 February 2022. This
competitive fund will award core funding grants for up to three years, from April 2022 - March 2025.
Grants aim to support voluntary and not-for-profit groups and organisations in the district that can clearly
demonstrate how their services and projects help residents and create cohesive, sustainable, resilient
communities.

Further information will be available on the council’s website as the fund opens. For further
details contact Jane Chuhan, Funding and Development Officer, on email jchuhan@winchester.gov.uk or
phone 01962 848 256.

Laurence Ruffell   Hugh Lumby



Appendix B Hampshire County Councillor report February 2022

1. HWRCs update
The system of booking to visit Hampshire’s household waste recycling centres (HWRCs) is to be
made permanent following feedback from users who overwhelmingly supported the approach. It
was introduced in June 2020 in response to the pandemic but also helped smooth visits and
reduce queuing. The ability to book multiple trips will remain.

2. Support for Community Transport

With the COVID-19 pandemic still having an impact on levels of all public and community transport
use across the county, Hampshire County Council has agreed to maintain contract payments for
community transport operators at 100% from 1 April 2022 to 31 March 2023.

Community transport operators have reported that around 35% fewer passengers are travelling
than before the pandemic. The move will assist those operators in the recovery and operation of
their services, supporting them to maintain service levels whist they experience lower than usual
passenger numbers, and user confidence rebuilds during the coming financial year.

3. County councillor grants
A reminder that applications for county councillor grants for this financial year need to be
submitted by 28 February. The 2022/23 county councillor grant window will open on 1 June. Last
month I supported projects in Droxford, Swanmore and Warnford. The link for applications is
https://www.hants.gov.uk/community/grants/grants-list/county-councillor

4. Roads, Transport and Environmental investment

Hampshire County Council is to be asked to approve on 17 February an increased 2021-22 capital
programme of investment in countywide highways maintenance, road safety, transport
improvements, flood alleviation, waste management, and bridge strengthening, as well as
economic development and town centre improvements, amounting to £112.885 million. This
includes £7 million additional financial support for highways maintenance.

Planning continues for the next generation of waste infrastructure to support the county’s ability to
recycle a wider range of materials. As part of the capital programme of work is the continued
development of a plan for a new materials recovery facility in Eastleigh.

The proposed programme and appendices highlight an Integrated Transport Programme of over
£100 million in value.  Local schemes to enable people to walk and cycle more for local journeys
represent a £11.3 million investment.

Separately, Hampshire County Council is the first council in England to trial plastic bollards made
from sugar cane on its pavements; these are being installed as a lower carbon alternative to the
traditional concrete ones. The plant-based bollards are also lighter, easier to install and cheaper -
costing £150 compared with £190 for concrete. They are also just as resilient in the event of a
crash and do not splinter if they are hit by a vehicle. The proposal is part of the county’s plans to
meet its climate change targets to be Carbon Neutral by 2050 and resilient to a two-degrees rise
in temperature.

In recognition of the importance of building resilience, the council has declared 2022 the “Year of
Climate Resilience”. This presents an opportunity for it to increase awareness of the importance of
resilience and to develop some showcase projects in partnership with key stakeholders. More



information can be found on the Council’s Climate Change website:
https://www.hants.gov.uk/landplanningandenvironment/environment/climatechange

5. Platinum Jubilee Celebrations
Hampshire County Council is putting plans in place to celebrate the Queen’s Platinum Jubilee this
year. These will provide opportunities for residents across the county to participate, including
through schools, libraries, care homes, and outdoor sites. The primary focus is during the
extended bank holiday weekend of Thursday 2 to Sunday 5 June 2022.

The plan also have is a significant focus on complementing The Queen’s Green Canopy theme,
with £0.5 million is to be made available to help organisations and communities plant trees across
the county.  

The celebrations will be launched on Thursday 10 February at a high-profile event in Winchester
attended by HRH The Prince of Wales, who will unveil ‘Licoricia of Winchester’, a new life-
size bronze statue of a prominent medieval Jewish woman, designed by award winning sculptor Ian
Rank-Broadley. 

Councillor Hugh Lumby, Meon Valley Division
hugh.lumby@hants.gov.uk
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Cllr Lumby advised of the appeal for Land to the rear of Hayden Barn Cottage, Hayden Lane,
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Appendix A Winchester City Councillor Report February 2022

Platinum Jubilee Celebrations

Winchester City Council has issued guidance and self-help information on its website to assist those
looking to organise street parties and other events to celebrate the Queen’s platinum jubilee. Details can
be found at: https://www.winchester.gov.uk/communityrecreation/queen-s-jubilee-celebrations
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enable the event to run, such as marketing, signage/banners, equipment, gazebos, venue hire and other
supplies to enable the event (e.g. glasses, cutlery, first aid kits etc.).

The grants are available as part of the council’s Small Grants programme. Further information on the
eligibility and criteria for the Small Grants programme, along with how to make an application, can be
found here. For further details contact Jane Chuhan, Funding and Development Officer, on email
jchuhan@winchester.gov.uk or phone 01962 848 256.

Residents survey
The council has commissioned the independent research agency, M.E.L Research Ltd, to undertake a
residents’ survey and separate young persons’ survey. This will ask at the doorstep the opinions of 1,600
residents from across the district (100 residents in each ward).

The young persons’ survey will include five hundred 18-24 year olds and also be carried out face to face.
This will include a mix of locations across the district taking in the two universities, shopping and leisure
centres. Each survey is expected to take around fifteen minutes.

The fieldwork will commence 31 January and run until 20 March 2022 with interviews conducted between
the hours of 10am to 8pm, Monday to Sunday.

All interviewers will have a letter of authorisation from the council and they will be carrying M.E.L
identification badges and wearing a branded hi-vis vest. They will also comply with the latest COVID-19
advice and guidance issued by the Government and the Market Research Society.

For more information contact Simon Howson (email showson@winchester.gov.uk) or telephone 01962 848
104l.

Southampton to London pipeline project

ESSO has permission to construct a replacement aviation fuel pipeline from Southampton to London. This
development was treated as Nationally Significant Infrastructure Project and permission was given by the
Secretary of State for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy in October 2020.  A section of the 97km
pipeline runs through this area, including and works involving vegetation clearance are underway.  This will
be followed by construction work over the summer, with planting and seeding from September.



An interactive map showing the area affected and other details can be found at https://
www.slpproject.co.uk/interactive-map/.

Mayor of Winchester’s Community Awards

The annual Mayor of Winchester’s Community Awards have been launched, aimed at individuals and
organisations that have made a real difference in the Winchester district.

The award recognises and celebrates those who have gone above and beyond the call of duty to help others
– which has been especially important as we continue to support each other with the pressures placed upon
us by the COVID-19 pandemic.

To nominate a person or organisation, complete the online form at winchester.gov.uk/ mayors-awards with
the details of your nominee(s).

The closing date for nominations is 18 February 2022.

2023 Parliamentary boundaries review
Residents will recall the consultation last year on proposed changed to the constituencies.
The process has now moved to the second consultation phase, with the Boundary Commission announcing
the locations and dates for public hearings. It is possible to book speaking slots at these; to book, visit the
dedicated public hearings page on our website and click on your chosen hearing.

The Boundary Commission currently propose to publish the representations received during the first
consultation period on their website at www.bcereviews.org.uk on 7 February. The consultation on these
starts on 22 February.

Priority Outcomes Fund

Winchester City Council's Priority Outcomes Fund opens for applications on 7 February 2022. This
competitive fund will award core funding grants for up to three years, from April 2022 - March 2025.
Grants aim to support voluntary and not-for-profit groups and organisations in the district that can clearly
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communities.
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1. HWRCs update
The system of booking to visit Hampshire’s household waste recycling centres (HWRCs) is to be
made permanent following feedback from users who overwhelmingly supported the approach. It
was introduced in June 2020 in response to the pandemic but also helped smooth visits and
reduce queuing. The ability to book multiple trips will remain.

2. Support for Community Transport

With the COVID-19 pandemic still having an impact on levels of all public and community transport
use across the county, Hampshire County Council has agreed to maintain contract payments for
community transport operators at 100% from 1 April 2022 to 31 March 2023.

Community transport operators have reported that around 35% fewer passengers are travelling
than before the pandemic. The move will assist those operators in the recovery and operation of
their services, supporting them to maintain service levels whist they experience lower than usual
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4. Roads, Transport and Environmental investment

Hampshire County Council is to be asked to approve on 17 February an increased 2021-22 capital
programme of investment in countywide highways maintenance, road safety, transport
improvements, flood alleviation, waste management, and bridge strengthening, as well as
economic development and town centre improvements, amounting to £112.885 million. This
includes £7 million additional financial support for highways maintenance.

Planning continues for the next generation of waste infrastructure to support the county’s ability to
recycle a wider range of materials. As part of the capital programme of work is the continued
development of a plan for a new materials recovery facility in Eastleigh.

The proposed programme and appendices highlight an Integrated Transport Programme of over
£100 million in value.  Local schemes to enable people to walk and cycle more for local journeys
represent a £11.3 million investment.

Separately, Hampshire County Council is the first council in England to trial plastic bollards made
from sugar cane on its pavements; these are being installed as a lower carbon alternative to the
traditional concrete ones. The plant-based bollards are also lighter, easier to install and cheaper -
costing £150 compared with £190 for concrete. They are also just as resilient in the event of a
crash and do not splinter if they are hit by a vehicle. The proposal is part of the county’s plans to
meet its climate change targets to be Carbon Neutral by 2050 and resilient to a two-degrees rise
in temperature.

In recognition of the importance of building resilience, the council has declared 2022 the “Year of
Climate Resilience”. This presents an opportunity for it to increase awareness of the importance of
resilience and to develop some showcase projects in partnership with key stakeholders. More



information can be found on the Council’s Climate Change website:
https://www.hants.gov.uk/landplanningandenvironment/environment/climatechange

5. Platinum Jubilee Celebrations
Hampshire County Council is putting plans in place to celebrate the Queen’s Platinum Jubilee this
year. These will provide opportunities for residents across the county to participate, including
through schools, libraries, care homes, and outdoor sites. The primary focus is during the
extended bank holiday weekend of Thursday 2 to Sunday 5 June 2022.

The plan also have is a significant focus on complementing The Queen’s Green Canopy theme,
with £0.5 million is to be made available to help organisations and communities plant trees across
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The celebrations will be launched on Thursday 10 February at a high-profile event in Winchester
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